NEWPORT BEACH PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS — 100 CIVIC CENTER DRIVE
THURSDAY, MAY 23, 2019
REGULAR MEETING - 6:30 P.M.

CALL TO ORDER — The meeting was called to order at 6:30 p.m.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE — Commissioner Koetting

ROLL CALL

PRESENT: Chair Peter Zak, Vice Chair Erik Weigand, Secretary Lee Lowrey, Commissioner Curtis Ellmore,
Commissioner Lauren Kleiman, Commissioner Peter Koetting, Commissioner Kory Kramer

ABSENT: None

Staff Present: Deputy Community Development Director Jim Campbell, Assistant City Attorney Yolanda
Summerhill, Principal Civil Engineer Brad Sommers, Principal Planner Gregg Ramirez, Senior Planner Jaime
Murillo, Associate Planner Benjamin Zdeba, Planning Technician Patrick Achis, Administrative Support
Technician Amanda Lee

PUBLIC COMMENTS

Jim Mosher encouraged Commissioners to summarize the contents of their ex parte communications during
disclosures.

Susan Skinner expressed concern regarding the parking impact of the Newport House project on Bonita Canyon
Park and related her conversation with a representative of the applicant.

Diane Hornby requested the Commission require a covenant for the Newport House project that the developer
and residents can never request an amendment to increase parking on Ford Road where parking is currently
prohibited. She opposed amending the General Plan for this project. A traffic count would not be helpful because
it would not include a count of the people using the path near the entrance to the project.

Janice Grace did not believe Newport House residents would comply with an agreement not to utilize the Bonita
Canyon Park parking lot. In addition, the entrance to the project is not safe for pedestrians, bicyclists, and park
users. She asked the Commission to deny the project when it comes before the Commission.

Jerry Schmitt urged the Commission to deny the project at 4302 Ford Road. A multifamily residential use is not
compatible with the single-family neighborhood.

Karol Hatch concurred with prior comments regarding the Newport House project and noted parking congestion
in the area caused by park users.

Jessica Susolik remarked that the Newport House project does not have a Newport Beach feel, and the developer
does not care about Newport Beach. She implored the Commission to deny the project.

Craig Gordon felt use of the park would be a hindrance for future residents of the Newport House project. He
urged the Commission to deny a variance for the project and to preserve the park and open space.

Michele Bethel concurred with prior comments regarding the Newport House project.

Deborah Myers urged the Commission to deny the Newport House project because it does not serve the
community.
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REQUEST FOR CONTINUANCES

Vice Chair Weigand requested a continuance of Item Number 4, the Reed Residential VVariance request, because
more public outreach is needed. He wanted the applicant to meet with area residents so that residents can better
understand the project. The applicant had declined his request to continue the item.

Chair Zak noted many people are present for the hearing, and they can be educated regarding the project during
the hearing.

Commissioner Kramer found the suggestion to continue the hearing inappropriate at the current time. The point
of a hearing is to allow the community to understand the project.

Commissioner Koetting remarked that Vice Chair Weigand could move a continuance during the hearing of the
item.

In response to questions from the Commission, Assistant City Attorney Yolanda Summerhill did not believe a
second for a motion to continue is likely and suggested the Commission proceed with the agenda. If the
Commission wishes, it can move to continue the item during the public hearing. She agreed to review the Planning
Commission's Bylaws to determine whether Request for Continuances is specific to applicants or the Planning
Commission.

CONSENT ITEMS

Jim Mosher, with respect to Iltem Number 2, did not understand why property owners have been allowed to intrude
into the public right-of-way and supported the City's proposal to widen the sidewalk.

Mark Teale, architect for ltem Number 2, reported the City has the right to remove the planter and that the
requested encroachment is needed to prevent dirt from the adjacent property from falling onto the property. He
cannot pull the wall back to the property line because it will not work with the geometry of the side yards.

In reply to Commissioners' queries, Deputy Community Development Director Campbell advised that an
encroachment agreement typically covers the removal of private encroachments for future public improvements if
they are deemed necessary. Principal Engineer Brad Sommers indicated encroachment agreements run with the
land.

ITEM NO. 1 Minutes of May 9, 2019
Recommended Action: Approve and file

Motion made by Chair Zak and seconded by Commissioner Kramer to approve the minutes of May 9, 2019,
as presented.

AYES: Weigand, Lowrey, Koetting, Kramer
NOES:

ABSTAIN: Zak, Ellmore, Kleiman

ABSENT:

ITEM NO. 2 TRIMAR PROPERTIES ENCROACHMENT (PA2019-064)
Site Location: 2404 Cliff Drive

Summary:

A request to waive City Council Policy L-6 to install private improvements to be located within the Cliff
Drive public right-of-way consisting of planter walls.

20f11



VII.

Planning Commission Minutes
May 23, 2019

Recommended Action:

1. Find the project exempt from the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) Guidelines pursuant
to Section 15303 Class 3 (New Construction or Conversion of Small Structures), because it has no
significant effect on the environment;

2. Waive City Council Policy L-6, Encroachments in Public Rights-of-Way, to install noncompliant private
improvements consisting of planter walls that encroach into the CIiff Drive public right-of-way,
contingent upon all conditions of the Encroachment Permit process being met; and

3. Adopt Resolution No. PC2019-013 waiving City Council Policy L-6 and approving Encroachment
Permit No. N2019-0211.

Motion made by Chair Zak and seconded by Commissioner Kramer to find the project exempt from the
California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) Guidelines pursuant to Section 15303 Class 3 (New Construction or
Conversion of Small Structures), because it has no significant effect on the environment; waive City Council Policy
L-6, Encroachments in Public Rights-of-Way, to install noncompliant private improvements consisting of planter
walls that encroach into the CIiff Drive public right-of-way, contingent upon all conditions of the Encroachment
Permit process being met; and to adopt Resolution No. PC2019-013 waiving City Council Policy L-6 and approving
Encroachment Permit No. N2019-0211.

AYES: Zak, Weigand, Lowrey, Elimore, Kleiman, Koetting, Kramer
NOES:

ABSTAIN:

ABSENT:

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS

ITEM NO. 3 GOETZ RESIDENTIAL CONDOMINIUMS AND VARIANCE (PA2018-138)
Site Location: 358 Dahlia Place

Summary:

The applicant requests a coastal development permit (CDP) to demolish an existing single-family
residence and to construct a new two-unit residential condominium development. As part of the
development, the applicant requests approval of a variance to reduce the required front setback along
Bayside Drive from 20 feet to 8 feet and to increase the allowable floor area limit. The Tentative Parcel
Map is required to allow each unit to be sold separately as residential condominiums.

Recommended Action:

1. Conduct a public hearing;

2. Find this project exempt from the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) pursuant to
Section 15303 under Class 3 (New Construction or Conversion of Small Structures) of the CEQA
Guidelines, because it has no potential to have a significant effect on the environment; and

3. Adopt Resolution No. PC2019-014 approving Coastal Development Permit No. CD2018-059,
Tentative Parcel Map No. NP2018-023, and Variance No. VA2018-005.

Commissioner Ellmore recused himself from this item as he owns real property located within 500 feet of the
subject property.

Associate Planner Benjamin Zdeba reported the project site is located southeast of Begonia Park and south of
Coast Highway. The block containing the subject property has been resubdivided since its original subdivision in
1904. A private access easement provides access to at least seven properties within the block. The property
measures 70 feet by 81 feet with a 7-foot access easement running along the rear of the property. A power pole
is located on the property just inside the easement. Outside the northerly property line is a substantial right-of-way
such that the closest distance between the property and the curb line is 47 feet. The property is subject to a front
setback along Bayside Drive of 20 feet; a rear setback of 12 feet composed of the 7-foot access easement and a
5-foot alley setback from the easement; and side yard setbacks of 6.5 feet. The project proposes to demolish the
existing single-family residence and construct a new 5,900-square-foot, two-unit residence with three stories, a
partial basement, a partial sunken patio, two 2-car garages, and substantial right-of-way improvements. The
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project includes condominiums, so they will be ownership units. The required front setback is 20 feet; the applicant
requests a variance for an 8-foot front setback. The current maximum floor area limit is 4,676 square feet; the
applicant also requests a variance for floor area of 5,900 square feet. In the multifamily residential district, an
applicant is allowed up to 200 square feet per required parking space for floor area in addition to the base floor
area limit. Findings for a coastal development permit address conformance with Title 21 and focus on public
access and recreation to coastal resources and protection of coastal resources. Title 21 contains specific
considerations for a variance request, many of which overlap with Title 20 considerations. However, Title 21
findings focus on protecting coastal resources and ensuring the project provides the maximum consistency
possible without any feasible alternatives.

Associate Planner Zdeba further noted that the nearest public beach is located more than 800 feet, as the crow
flies, from the project site. Begonia Park has a designated public viewpoint; however, it is located more than 200
feet from the project site. In addition, the viewpoint is not towards the project site. Staff does not believe the
project impacts coastal resources because there is no coastal access provided through the site, coastal access
will remain on the public streets that surround the project site, and the project will not impact coastal view points.
The proposed setbacks allow the garages to be constructed in a specific manner that provides improved access
and circulation for residents of the subject property and seven other properties in the area. The floor-area-to-land-
ratios (FAR) for other properties in the area range between 0.94 and 1.17. The existing setbacks on the subject
property afford an FAR of 0.82; whereas, the proposed setbacks afford an FAR of 1.04. Staff does not believe
granting the variance for FAR would provide the subject property with a privilege that other properties do not enjoy.
With respect to the Tentative Parcel Map request, the project is consistent with the Newport Beach Municipal
Code, is suitable for residential development, has no environmental issues, and complies with Title 21. If the
Planning Commission approves the project, within Resolution PC2019-014, Fact B.1 should state "north-to-south
upward slope" and Fact T.2 should state "utilities” rather than "utilizes."

In reply to the Commissioners' inquiries, Associate Planner Zdeba advised that there should be no encroachments
into the alleyway such that the alley width of 14 feet is maintained. Staff does not believe anyone lives in the
existing house. In response to how the Fire Department would access the site, Principal Planner Ramirez indicated
the Fire Department would either stop at Dahlia Avenue or Bayside Drive or attempt to back down the alley.

Commissioner Kramer remarked that the Fire Department is supposed to have access to residences. Chair Zak
suggested the Fire Code imposes a maximum distance of 150 feet between a residence and fire apparatus.

In response to several queries from the Planning Commission, Deputy Community Development Director
Campbell related that the Fire Marshal has reviewed and has accepted the plan. Associate Planner Zdeba
explained that the application was originally presented to the Commission as an alternative setback determination,
but staff determined that process was inappropriate for the project site. The applicant withdrew that application
and resubmitted the project with a request for a variance. Deputy Community Development Director Campbell
reported the Planning Commission approved a variance for a project on Ocean Boulevard in the China Cove area
more than a year ago, and the decision was appealed to the Coastal Commission. The appeal remains under
review by the Coastal Commission. Since that time, the City has amended the Local Coastal Program (LCP) to
allow a coastal development permit to consider deviations from development standards. The Coastal Commission
certified the amendment, and it became effective in April 2019. A variance within the Coastal Zone can be
approved if the required the findings contained in the staff report are met. Associate Planner Zdeba added that
staff did consider changing the frontage from Bayside to the interior property line.

Chair Zak and Commissioners Kramer and Koetting disclosed no ex parte communications. Commissioner
Kleiman disclosed a meeting with the applicant's consultants regarding the original application. Commissioner
Lowrey disclosed a meeting with the applicant a number of months ago. Vice Chair Weigand disclosed a meeting
with the applicant a long time ago.

Chair Zak opened the public hearing.

Andrew Goetz, applicant, property owner, and architect, reported the previous owners did live in the existing house.
He accepted the terms and conditions of approval as proposed. As part of the project, he will replace the sewer
line for his property and the two adjacent properties. He has considered other configurations, but they do not
provide on-site parking for four vehicles. He has met with neighbors countless times and resolved access and
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circulation issues. Encroachments into the setback area are minimal. He deliberately planned the FAR not to
exceed the maximum of other properties in the area. The placement of the daylight patio provides room for building
materials to be dropped off, for the property to be gated, and for traffic to maneuver. A neighbor requested
construction of temporary stairs to Bayside for worker access to the site. Without the variance from the setback,
the lot would be virtually unbuildable. The project was planned with low-sloping roofs. As proposed, the house's
roof will be lower than the adjacent neighbor's ridgeline and the power pole at the rear of the property. The house
is articulated with planters and balconies. An upgrade to the alleyway will benefit the neighbors. He received a
great deal of feedback from neighbors about the project. He will remove the upper section of the chimney at a
neighbor's suggestion.

In answer to Commissioner Koetting's inquiry, Mr. Goetz advised that moving the power pole would require more
work because it serves lines in two directions. The placement of the garages will hide the pole.

Jim Mosher commented that in the LCP, this tract is promised to be developed at a rate of 20-29.9 dwelling units
per acre. Based on the proposed two dwelling units, the number of dwelling units is 15 units per acre. The project
does not efficiently use the space dedicated for residences in the Coastal Zone. Allowing a variance for floor area
is a special privilege because everybody else has to calculate the allowable floor area based on the property with
the setbacks. He questioned whether the floor area of the bottom floor is included in the total floor area.

Arthur Pease remarked that the FAR of the proposed structure appears to be consistent with the FAR of other
properties in older Corona del Mar. He expressed concern about the new sewer line impacting the integrity of the
hillside. The lot is difficult to develop because of the access easement and access issues. Hopefully, construction
vehicles will not obstruct the alleyway.

Richard Madenburg emphasized the importance of maintaining access to and through the alleyway on a 24/7
basis. If construction vehicles block the alleyway, the applicant should provide neighbors with advance notice and
alternative transportation.

In response to Mr. Mosher’'s comment, Associate Planner Zdeba reported the certified LCP Implementation Plan
allows a two-unit project at the site. The requested 8-foot setback results in a maximum floor area of 5,900 square
feet, which is slightly more than the applicant's proposal. If the Planning Commission grants a variance for the
setback, the project will comply with the resulting floor area limit. The floor area of the basement is included in the
overall floor area because it is not a subterranean basement. The Planning Commission could include in Condition
of Approval No. 24 some form of natification for obstruction of the private access easement during construction.
The Planning Commission can also add a condition of approval stating the height of the chimney shall not exceed
the height of the third-floor deck.

Chair Zak closed the public hearing.

Commissioner Koetting appreciated the applicant's design, work with the neighbors, and understanding of access
and circulation.

Motion made by Commissioner Koetting and seconded by Chair Zak to find this project exempt from the
California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) pursuant to Section 15303 under Class 3 (New Construction or
Conversion of Small Structures) of the CEQA Guidelines, because it has no potential to have a significant effect
on the environment; and to adopt Resolution No. PC2019-014 approving Coastal Development Permit No.
CD2018-059, Tentative Parcel Map No. NP2018-023, and Variance No. VA2018-005 with the amendment to
Condition of Approval No. 24 and the addition of a condition of approval for the chimney as suggested by staff.

Commissioner Kramer indicated he could make the findings in support of the project and requested
Commissioners support the project.

In answer to Vice Chair Weigand's inquiry, Deputy Community Development Director Campbell advised that

the temporary stairs on the hillside are not part of the application. Staff will evaluate a proposal for temporary
stairs during the plan check process.
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AYES: Zak, Weigand, Lowrey, Kleiman, Koetting, Kramer
NOES:
RECUSED: Ellmore
ABSENT:

ITEM NO. 4 REED RESIDENTIAL VARIANCE (PA2019-060)
Site Location: 1113 Kings Road

Summary:
A variance request to allow portions of a new single-family residence to exceed the allowed height limit
due to the steep topography of the property.

Recommended Action:

1. Conduct a public hearing;

2. Find this project categorically exempt under Section 15303, of the California Environmental
Quality Act (“CEQA") Guidelines - Class 3 (New Construction or Conversion of Small Structures),
California Code of Regulations, Title 14, Division 6, Chapter 3, because it has no potential to have
a significant effect on the environment; and

3. Adopt Resolution No. PC2019-060 approving Variance No. VA2019-002.

Senior Planner Jaime Murillo reported the project proposes the demolition of an existing single-family residence
and the construction of a new approximately 10,800-square-foot single-family residence and new 1,500-square-
foot, four-car garage. Due to unique topographic constraints on the property, the applicant is requesting a variance
for portions of the dwelling to exceed the height limit for the property. The property is located on the south side of
Kings Road. Properties along the south side of Kings Road are typically developed with one- and two-story
dwellings that step down the slope towards Coast Highway. Properties on the north side of Kings Road are
typically two- and three-story single-family homes. The subject property is constrained by a gully, which causes
the property to slope west-to-east as well as north-to-south. The existing home has one story when viewed from
the street and two stories when viewed from the cliff side. The existing garage is approximately 13 feet tall
measured from the curb. In 1976, a variance was granted for the height of the rear portion of the garage, which
measures 31.5 feet from the flat roof to the gully below. The adjacent property to the east, which is more severely
impacted by the gully than the subject property, was granted variances in 1973 for the home to exceed the
maximum height limit and in 1989 for the patio to exceed the height limit. The new proposed residence will have
three levels, but it will appear as two levels from the street. The height of the structure will measure approximately
24 feet from the front ridge elevations to grade, and the highest ridge elevation behind the front ridges will measure
approximately 25 feet to grade. When viewed from Kings Road, the structure will appear as a Code-compliant,
two-story home. The maximum height limit for sloping roofs in a single-family residential zoning district is 29 feet
measured from the existing grade. Because of the gully, the proposed new home will appear as three stories to
the adjacent property to the east, and portions of the new home will exceed the maximum height limit of 29 feet.
The four key findings to grant a variance are special or unique circumstances of the property, preservation and
enjoyment of property rights, no special privilege for the property, and no detrimental impact to the community or
surrounding properties. Along the west boundary line, the slope of the lot is 5 percent for the length of the proposed
structure. Along the east boundary line, the slope of the lot is 25.5 percent for the length of the proposed structure
and approximately 40 percent from the front property line to the deepest point of the gully, which is approximately
26 feet below the front property line. Because of the gully, elements along the east side of the proposed structure
will exceed the 29-foot height limit. The elements could be pulled back 19 feet from the east property line, but that
would reduce the buildable width of the property from 90 percent to 72 percent of the lot. The Zoning Code allows
by-right single-family dwellings to reach a height of 29 feet from the existing grade. Without a variance, the private
view impacts from Kings Road would continue to exist with a fully compliant project. To minimize the impact on
the adjacent property to the east, the applicant has stepped back the third-floor elements and sloped the roofs
adjacent to the east property line.

In response to Chair Zak's inquiries, Senior Planner Murillo advised that the applicant has revised the design
multiple times to reduce roof and deck elements on the eastern side as much as possible. The revisions reduce
the massing of the structure when viewed from the property to the east but has no effect on the view from the
street. A fully compliant structure would block some private views from Kings Road. Deputy Community
Development Director Campbell added that no special construction-related conditions of approval have been
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proposed for the project because the plan check process will ensure the project complies with all provisions of the
Building Code.

Commissioners Kramer and Kleiman disclosed a communication with the applicant's consultant. Chair Zak
disclosed communications with the applicant's consultant and the applicants. Commissioner Koetting disclosed a
phone call from the applicant's consultant. Commissioner Ellmore disclosed a meeting with the applicant's
consultant. Commissioner Lowrey disclosed a conversation with the applicant's consultant. Vice Chair Weigand
disclosed conversations with the applicant's consultant and members of the public.

Chair Zak opened the public hearing.

Shawna Schaffner, applicant's representative, advised that a 26-foot-deep gully on the lot results in a steeply
sloping surface, which severely limits the allowable building height on the eastern portion of the site. The areas
for which a variance is requested are located below the height-compliant areas of the front of the house. The
applicant requests a variance for the upper-level eaves, the upper-level deck and railing, and the main-level office
and covered patio roof. The largest encroachment above the height limit is located at the main level of the house.
The property owners have reached out to their neighbors. The applicants have revised plans by removing exterior
decks and covered patios, removing enclosed rooms at the rear of the house, redesigning the upper level, reducing
the footprint of the upper level, changing the a central roof ridge, and reducing the height of the eastern roof ridge.
The proposed house will increase the footprint of the western side of the existing house by 12 feet. The footprint
for the eastern side of the existing house will be stepped back. If the variance is granted, the structure will be
approximately a half foot taller than the existing garage, for which a variance was granted. The chimney is allowed
to exceed the height limit and is not part of the variance request. The areas of the house that require a variance
are not visible from the street and are located behind the height-compliant sections of the house. If the applicant
proposed a single-story structure, the main level would still require a variance. The applicant agrees with the
conditions of approval.

In reply to Vice Chair Weigand's queries, Deputy Community Development Director Campbell advised that the
applicant will be required to comply substantially with the plans presented to the Planning Commission. Senior
Planner Murillo clarified that the existing garage measures 13 to 15 feet tall from Kings Road. Ms. Schaffner
provided street view depictions of the existing structure, the proposed structure, and a structure at the height limit.
Deputy Community Development Director Campbell explained that there are no restrictions protecting private
views from Kings Road. Private deed restrictions have been placed on some properties along the south side of
Kings Road, but they are not subject to City enforcement. Granting the variance will affect the views for the
neighbor to the east of the property. Other designs that are below the height limit could push the house further
away from the street, but that is not the proposed project.

Vice Chair Weigand wished to ensure the public is aware of other designs the applicant could propose that would
not require Commission approval.

In answer to Commissioner Ellmore's inquiries, Ms. Schaffner indicated the maximum buildable square footage
for the lot is approximately 29,000 square feet. The proposed square footage is approximately 10,800 with a
1,500-square-foot garage. Ms. Schaffner was not aware of a study of a 29,000-square-foot house that determined
whether a variance would be needed. Based on buildable area, many of the lots in the neighborhood are
developed more intensely than the project site. Deputy Community Development Director Campbell explained
that staff utilized a technigue contained in the Municipal Code to determine the grade for the purposes of measuring
height. The grade determination is accurate and reflects the existing topography of the lot. He would not
recommend any changes to the grade plane that staff identified in the report. To determine a grade that would not
require a variance for the proposed project, staff would have to use grades in the gully that are approximately 13
feet higher than they actually are. Staff did not feel those grades would reflect the existing topography, and those
grades could be detrimental to the neighboring property. Staff looks at the grades and identified the points
necessary to achieve and create a plane that closely reflects the existing topography. If an applicant feels the
points are inappropriate, the determination can be appealed to the Planning Commission. Staff does not
recommend the Planning Commission change the technique utilized to determine the grade.

In response to Commissioner Kleiman's questions, Deputy Community Development Director Campbell indicated
the neighboring property would be subject to the same grade determination procedure used for the project site,
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but staff would probably utilize more grade points. The neighboring house would probably continue to require a
variance if staff utilized a similar procedure.

In reply to Commissioner Lowrey's query, Ms. Schaffner advised that the property owners contacted the neighbors
across Kings Road when they first developed plans and have continued outreach over the past six months with
neighbors. The neighbors to each side of the subject property have submitted correspondence in support of the
project.

Jeff Wingler remarked that the project improves the neighborhood. The property is unique in comparison to other
properties in the vicinity. The applicant should be granted a variance.

Peggy Palmer related that the applicant worked with the neighbors and offered four options for the project. The
Cliff Haven Community Association is willing to host an event for the applicant to explain the project to neighbors.

Charles Klobe, Newport Heights Improvement Association Board Member, commented that variances should be
the exception rather than the rule. Variances should be granted when there is an overwhelming hardship to the
builder or a public benefit for the change in policy. The project meets neither condition.

Jim Mosher did not understand the reasons for staff recommending a variance instead of a site development
review. Section 20.52.090.G of the Municipal Code clearly states the granting of prior variances is not relevant or
admissible evidence for the granting of a new variance. The applicant did not provide any simulations of how the
project will affect the public views from Coast Highway, a designated coastal view road, or minimize alteration to
a site's natural topography as stated in the General Plan Natural Resources Element.

John Pomer indicated his family is comfortable with the project.
Bruce Trotter opposed a variance for the project.

Mike Robertson related that the project will impact every homes' views to some degree and will impact the values
of all neighboring homes.

T.J. Williams advised that the project will block the entire view from his home and the views from most homes
along the street. He wanted a second opinion regarding staff's determination of the grade points for the subject

property.

Amy Williams stated there are different techniques to determine the grade of the property. Many aspects of the
project should be discussed and reviewed.

Chris Gruber supported the project.

Brian Krebs supported the Planning Commission granting a variance for the project. The project is consistent with
the character of the neighborhood.

Lee Goodin understood the project designer has minimized the potential visual impacts of the project, especially
considering the landscape of the lot. The small portion of the home that exceeds the height limit is minimally visible
from West Coast Highway. He supported a variance for the project.

Matt Wooley supported the project.

John Stedfield indicated the project will affect his views and property value. Earlier in the day, the applicant
approached him for the first time to discuss the project. He opposed the variance.

Carol Andrew advised that the neighbors would contest approval of the project without a community meeting. She

did not understand the calculation of the existing grade in order to determine the height limit. She requested the
Planning Commission continue the project so that neighbors can reach a congenial resolution.
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Nancy Barfield expressed frustration with people being allowed to build tall homes and in the setbacks. The project
will impact her views.

DJ Countess believed the requested variance is reasonable and supported a granting of the variance. The large
lot has substantial land constraints.

Doug Decinces suggested the applicant excavate the site in order to build the maximum square footage for the
house without exceeding the height limit. The massing of the house is an eyesore.

Lynn Lorenz concurred with the comments of Michael Alexander. Granting the variance will set a precedent for
future projects in the neighborhood. The project should comply with the standards and rules.

Jeff Frum indicated the project will impact neighbors' views.

Tom Baker requested the Planning Commission not approve the variance request as the building height will not
be compatible with the neighborhood. The applicant should revise the design so that a variance is not needed.

Robert Brauchli supported the project as it conforms to the Building Code. The applicant has attempted to lessen
the project's impact on neighbors.

Carolyn Brubaker remarked that the project appears to be overwhelming and overbearing. She requested the
project be reduced in size.

Doris Perry supported the project because the applicant should be allowed to develop the property as they wish.
Max Johnson supported a continuance of the item to allow a community discussion of the project.

Josh Beyer did not understand the community outrage because the project complies with the Code. He supported
the project.

Sandra Ayers indicated the project is not fully compliant with the Code. The granting of a previous variance is not
justification for granting another variance. The project does affect the views from the bluffs. A variance is not
necessary to build a house on the lot.

Ms. Schaffner reported the alternative to a variance is to terrace the property further to Coast Highway, which
would cause more prominent views throughout the community. The project will block the view from the main level
of Mr. Williams' home but not from the upper level of his home. The adjacent property is subject to a height
restriction via a private deed restriction. Ed Selich, a member of the committee that wrote the grade language,
has indicated the grade determination is appropriate. Wide lots prevail in the neighborhood. Excavating to
construct the home will not eliminate the need for a variance. The public has not presented facts that dispute the
findings contained in the staff report.

Commissioner Kleiman wondered whether the applicant felt the few elements that require the variance are worth
the contentious nature of the variance.

In reply to Commissioners' questions, Ms. Schaffner indicated the applicant conducted three studies regarding
adjusting the grade determination. In all scenarios, the structure could have a height of 29 feet for a length of 20
feet into the lot before the grade would have to be adjusted. Deputy Community Development Director Campbell
reiterated that the determination is appropriate and reflects the existing topography. Lowering the grade
determination would not change the front of the house. The grade could be viewed differently, but in staff's
judgment the chosen points are appropriate. The height limit in Newport Beach has changed over the years. The
current procedure for determining the grade of a lot was developed in 2008. For many years, structures were not
built to the maximum height limit.

Deputy Community Development Director Campbell remarked that staff pushes back quite hard on projects that
exceed the height limit and counsels applicants to comply with Code requirements. The Code provides a process
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for the applicant to seek relief from standards, a variance application. The encroachments are small and not visible
from the street.

Commissioner Koetting commented that the portions of the roof that encroach comprise perhaps 3 to 4 percent of
the total roof area. The house could be taller than proposed. He could not understand the outcry over loss of
views when the houses are so close together that there are no views. Deputy Community Development Director
Campbell added that the two-story front of the home does block private views, but the height at the front of the
house is allowed. Therefore, the portion of the residence subject to the variance is not visible. The detriment due
to views being blocked expressed by neighbors is not created by the variance. The Planning Commission's
discretion lies with the project exceeding the height limit, not the grade determination.

Commissioner Lowrey understood the pros and cons of granting the variance. The applicant's outreach has been
unsatisfactory.

Vice Chair Weigand felt a lot of the contentiousness could be alleviated with more information about the project.
He hoped the community at large could discuss the project further.

Commissioner Ellmore noted the Planning Commission works within confined parameters. The lot is atypical in
nature, and a variance for an atypical lot is justified. Based upon a technical review of the project, he could support
it.

Commissioner Kramer advised that the Planning Commission's role is to adjudicate matters based on rules
outlined in the General Plan and Municipal Code. In certain situation, the Code allows as normative variances for
unusual conditions. The Planning Commission is charged with reviewing and granting variances. Those who
oppose the project either don't understand the project or are basing their comments on false information. The City
and by extension the Planning Commission have no obligation whatsoever to protect private views or financial
impacts associated with such. The application has highly unusual conditions in the topography of the lot that are
textbook examples of circumstances foreseen in the Code for which a variance is reasonable. The variance
request is for a minor height encroachment. The public hearing before the Planning Commission is the public
process.

Motion made by Commissioner Kramer and seconded by Commissioner Ellmore to find this project
categorically exempt under Section 15303, of the California Environmental Quality Act (“CEQA”) Guidelines - Class
3 (New Construction or Conversion of Small Structures), California Code of Regulations, Title 14, Division 6,
Chapter 3, because it has no potential to have a significant effect on the environment; and to adopt Resolution
No. PC2019-060 approving Variance No. VA2019-002.

AYES: Zak, Ellmore, Kleiman, Koetting, Kramer
NOES:

ABSTAIN: Weigand, Lowrey

ABSENT:

STAFF AND COMMISSIONER ITEMS

ITEM NO. 5 MOTION FOR RECONSIDERATION

None

ITEM NO. 6 REPORT BY THE COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR OR REQUEST FOR MATTERS
WHICH A PLANNING COMMISSION MEMBER WOULD LIKE PLACED ON A FUTURE
AGENDA.

Deputy Community Development Director Campbell reported the General Plan Update Steering Committee will

meet on May 29. Staff will recommend the Steering Committee evaluate a scope of work and cost of services and
make a recommendation to the City Council to hire Kearns & West.
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In reply to Commissioner Elimore's inquiry, Deputy Community Development Director Campbell advised that staff
has not heard from the applicant as to when revised plans for the Newport House project may be submitted. The
project may or may not return to the Planning Commission in the summer.

ITEM NO. 7 REQUESTS FOR EXCUSED ABSENCES

Commissioner Koetting advised that he will not be available for a meeting on July 18, 2019.

ADJOURNMENT - 9:52 p.m.

The agenda for the May 23, 2019, Planning Commission meeting was posted on Friday, May 17, 2019,
at 11:45 a.m. in the Chambers binder, on the digital display board located inside the vestibule of the
Council Chambers at 100 Civic Center Drive, and on the City’s website on Friday, May 17, 2019, at 12:00
p.m.

Peter Zak, Chairman

Lee Lowrey, Secretary
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